S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th November 2020 

The Coronavirus Bill which was recently passed in Parliament formally removes the requirement for Parish Councils to hold their Annual Meeting and allow virtual meetings until May 2021 if necessary. The Parish Council will proceed with meetings in this way for the foreseeable future. It also allows the Chairman and Vice Chair of the Council and Committees to continue in office until May 2021. 

1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr G Middleton

Public: Mrs T C

APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, and Mr K Reynolds
Mr Price thanked Mr Jordan for kindly chairing the recent Parish Council meetings and also thanked Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for the help they have given him and for keeping him up to date. He explained that he did not have the facility to join the meetings virtually, however, the situation has now been resolved.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the six month rule for Parish Councillors who do not attend meetings and said that in normal circumstances they would be disqualified, however, she confirmed that after speaking with the County Officer, as apologies for absence of members have been accepted due to inadequate IT provision, and as Parish Councillors have continued to play an active role as detailed below, this has been confirmed as a satisfactory reason for absence. 

Mrs Cornwell added that whilst Mr Price has been unable to attend the meetings of the Parish Council, in the last six months he has dealt with all Planning matters, Finance matters, letters and general communication.

Mrs Cornwell went on to say that each of the other four absent members have continued to be involved in Parish Council business, Mr Reynolds and Mrs Gotts are both active Planning Committee members who have attended various site visits, Mr Williamson is a member of the Assets Committee who has attended recent Allotment Inspections and Mr Smallwood, as Chairman of the Policy Committee has continued to review Parish Council Policies and has dealt with Staffing issues.
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2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th October 2020, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Wells, seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: –Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.  
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mrs C to the evenings meeting and asked her if she had any questions or anything that she wished to say.

Mrs C thanked members for allowing her to attend the meeting and said that she wished simply to observe proceedings. 
It was said that during this unpresented period of lockdown, if any member of the public has any questions, they would like to ask the Parish Council, they should email or call the office on KL 671692. All questions will be put forward to the Parish Council and a response will be sent to individuals and collated within the minutes. Members of the public can also request to attend the meeting virtually by requesting the link. Details can be found on the Parish Councils website.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Coronavirus situation and asked all members to keep an eye on the areas that they live, she said that recent spikes in the virus have been seen in South Wootton and at West Winch. Concerns are that the virus could be spreading by congregations outside the schools.

She asked that if any member sees groups of people congregating, could they please inform her, as the Borough Council has employed Marshalls to attend problem areas to give advice.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council is continuing to work in partnership with County Hall and the Track and Trace system.

Borough Councillor Middleton:  Cllr Middleton wished to clarify that following the resignation of the County Councillor Mr Simon Eyre earlier in the year he had not been appointed as County Councilor and that he is indeed along with Cllr Nockolds one of our Borough Councillors.

He added however, that should anyone have any County Council issues, he would be happy to help if he could.
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Cllr Middleton apologised for not attending recent meetings but said it had been a busy time during lockdown with Business Grants to deal with along with the £25 million fund and the production of the Town Investment Plan.
He said that he is in a better situation now and said that he hopes to attend more meetings in the future.

County Councillor Report:  No Report
Mrs Cornwell asked Cllr Middleton about the County Council land situated behind the Junior School and whether he had managed to find out any information about its possible sale.

Cllr Middleton said that the County Council is looking to off load various parcels of land due to revenue and maintenance costs, however, said that decisions regarding which pieces has not yet been made.

He added that he is due to attend a meeting tomorrow where he would have the opportunity to make enquiries and find out.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is interested in this piece of land as it is hoped that it can be used by the Developers of the adjacent site as parking provision for the Junior School to alleviate traffic at Hall Lane.

Mr Jordan stated that the idea is that the Developer will acquire the land and build a Car Park on it under a Section 106 Agreement.

Cllr Middleton said that he would keep the Parish Council updated about anything he finds out.

Mrs Cornwell reminded members that should they have any questions regarding Borough or County Council matters, they can email them to the office and she will ensure that they are forwarded, and the replies collated within the minutes.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Entrance to the Allotments: Mr Narborough spoke regarding an email which had been received from Mrs Banks regarding the entrance to the Allotments and one or two other matters.

He said that Mrs Banks had received enquiries from tenants regarding the proposed tarmac entrance area and whether it may cause flooding to nearby plots.
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Mr Narborough stated that he was satisfied that the work to improve the entrance will not cause flooding and any heavy rainwater will disperse.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter regarding the excess deliveries of Woodchip is in hand, signage has been placed at the Allotments in several locations stating that No Woodchip or Manure Deliveries can be made without prior consent from the Parish Council and that Illegal Dumping will not be tolerated.

Hopefully, the signs will deter future deliveries and we may be able to find out who is ordering the Wood chippings and who is delivering it.

Regarding the damaged tree branches and debris which has been placed alongside the driveways, it is thought that the damage may have been caused during delivery of the cockleshells, however, Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr McIntyre has been asked to remove these. 

If there are any torn or damaged limbs, Mrs Cornwell stated that these would be investigated and dealt with to avoid disease getting into the trees.

(Clerk’s Note: After discussions with our Tree Surgeon about the torn limbs on the trees, he has assured us that this is no different to hedgerows being scarified and that the trees will heal themselves).
Track across the Green: Mr Narborough confirmed that the work to lay crushed concrete to repair the track across the Green has now been completed to a satisfactory standard, however, it has since been noted that Planning Permission for Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green has now been granted.

It was said that concerns have been raised that delivery lorries may wish to gain vehicular access to the site, however, Mr Jordan stated that within our objections to the development the Parish Council had pointed out that by virtue of the land being a registered Green,  there is no vehicular access except that granted solely to residents living there using their private vehicles only.
It was suggested that photographs should be taken of the track as evidence of its current state and that any costs of repairs for damage caused should be sent to the residents of Pleasant Holme.

Mr Jordan reiterated that there is no vehicular access to the properties at the Green other than for the resident’s private vehicles and suggested that the residents of Pleasant Holme should be written to now to remind them of the fact.
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After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that a letter should be sent to the residents of Pleasant Holme to inform/remind them of the situation regarding the vehicular access, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
Members were happy for Mr Jordan to draft the letter.

Parish Office Door Shutter:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that whilst she was closing the office yesterday, the door shutter had malfunctioned and subsequently broken.
She explained that she had called out an engineer who had confirmed that the shutters had broken and were beyond repair, additionally it was confirmed that the Parish Council shutters no longer comply with standards and therefore, are unable to be relocated elsewhere during the Parish Office Extension work.

Mrs Cornwell stated that due to the urgency of the situation she had spoken to Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough who have given her the go ahead to ask Complete Garage Door Services, a local company to come and fit a replacement shutter, this time on the outside of the building at a cost of £1,108.00.

It was said that the Insurance Company have been made aware of the situation and are happy. Mrs Cornwell added that should the alarm to the building be activated, this is linked to her phone and she would be able to go out and investigate.

Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Cornwell for the update and spoke briefly to confirm that as the existing shutters do not comply with current regulations, new shutters would need to be purchased for the proposed Parish Office Extension.

Replacement Lighting Column at Avon Road:  Mrs Banks enquired about the replacement lighting column at Avon Road and informed members that only a replacement metal column has been erected but no light installed so far.

Mrs Kirby stated that the column was installed over the weekend, however, she would contact Maurice at K & M Lighting Services for an update.

(Clerk’s Note: K & M Lighting have confirmed that the lighting column has been installed and their engineer will install the LED lantern head shortly, UK Power Networks will be connecting the tails up on the 10/12/2020).
Replacement Oak Tree on The Green:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that following the decision made at the last meeting held on 13th October to not immediately replace the storm damaged oak tree situated near to the picnic tables, Mr Smallwood had been in touch to say that he is unhappy about the decision and requested that the matter is reconsidered.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that she had explained to Mr Smallwood the six month rule, however, he was concerned that if the matter is left until the Springtime, we would miss out on the most suitable time to plant and when there is less vandalism.

Mr Price said that he had spoken to his wife regarding tree planting and she had suggested that if a good enough tree is purchased in a pot, it could be planted at any time.

Mr Narborough informed members that he had been to look at the area and confirmed that there are 26 trees in that particular copse, and all are touching each other.

After further discussion, members agreed that the decision from the October 2020 meeting should stand and the matter should be discussed again in the Springtime. 
Allotments - ASDA boundary hedge:  Mrs Cornwell explained that following reports that the ASDA boundary hedge was growing out and encroaching onto the Allotments, all members of the Assets Committee had been asked to go and look at the hedge and provide their comments.

She confirmed that there had been a mix of views, saying that it is not urgent, that it does not really need cutting, that it is filling in the gaps in the hedge and providing a good screen.  
Mrs Cornwell asked members if they wished for her to write to ASDA to request that it is cut back or whether they were happy to leave it and monitor the situation.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the hedge should be left and reviewed next year in the Spring, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one objection all other members were in favour.
Finance
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell had provided Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee and Mr Price with the Bank Statements for October 2020 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.
Mr Jordan and Mr Price were happy that everything balanced, and they initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Policy   
Mrs Cornwell explained that members of the Policy Committee had each been provided with copies of the following four documents for them to read through and highlight any amendments or additions.
Procedure relating to the use of CCTV equipment owned by SWPC

Policy in relation to South Wootton Village Hall and the Licencing Act 2003 and the Licencing Act 2003 (Mandatory Licencing Conditions) Order 2010

South Wootton Parish Council Action Plan 2020-2021

Scheme of Delegation

With one minor amendment to the Procedure relating to the use of CCTV, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the four documents as listed above, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report
Mr Evans commented that he was very impressed with the Year 1 children learning about “greater than and less than” using cubes which gives the pupils a visual and practical way of learning.
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Junior School: - Mr Scales stated that since the children returned back to school in September, the school has supported 46 children with remote learning due to self-isolation. In some cases, this has only lasted for a couple of days (perhaps where they have been waiting on a test result) or the full 2 weeks. There have been no positive cases so far in the school and no children are being kept at home as a result of this second lockdown. 

Parents are being incredibly supportive and the Headteacher has said that she is very proud of her team and the way that the staff are continuing to teach those in school and at home to such a high standard.

Mrs Banks asked Mr Scales if any of the children, perhaps from deprived backgrounds had been affected by the lack of laptop provision at home.

Mr Scales stated that he was unaware of any cases, however, he would make enquiries regarding the issue.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that a new bench has been purchased using “200 Club” funds, this has been sited on the North Wootton strip and is looking nice.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson reported that no meetings had been held since February, however, members of the SWiB team are continuing to keep things as normal as possible.
She stated that she wonders if South Wootton in Bloom will continue into the future and suggested that it may become South Wootton Gardening Club.

Mrs Albinson was pleased to report that two certificates had been received recently from the Royal Horticultural Society, one specifically for the Churchyard and the other for the Village.

The certificate awarded for the Churchyard, is to be framed and put in the Church.

Copies of the Village certificate can be placed into the Noticeboards.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
NHS 


Toolkit Free Flu Vaccinations



Info

BCKLWN

Stakeholder Letter – Town Investment Plan

PC

NCC


Info re Emergency Road Closure – 


 “



Edward Benefer Way

BCKLWN

COVID – 19 Update





“  
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Care Regarding Data Protection:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members of the importance of adhering to Data Protection, she stated that should members wish to forward South Wootton Parish Council emails to other parties, they must ensure that the information is cut from the email and pasted into a new separate email from the Parish Councillors own email address.
All members were happy.

Norfolk ALC:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that NALC has recently become a cooperative organisation, she explained that she had spoken to Mr Evans about the possibility of him being our South Wootton Parish Council representative and he has kindly agreed.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that Mr Alan Evans be the South Wootton Parish Council representative on the new NALC cooperative organisation, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.
Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

149
Jet Reach


108000
Re-install Bin – Green
 
  65.00

150
CGM



108001
W/P Play Equip Insp
  
  30.00

151
Key Integrated Services
108002
Rps VH Emer Light/Dis Al
174.00

152
Brights



108003
VH Toilet Rolls

  32.23

153
Sharon Wiseman

108004
VH Deposit Refund

100.00

154
HMRC



108005
Cont’b Oct

            808.00

154A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

27 Oct Cont’b - Oct
            957.63

154B
Prudential


BACS

27 Oct AVC – TC –Oct   
  80.00

154C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

27 Oct Salary & Exps – Oct)

154D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

27 Oct Salary – Oct -)           2528.85

154E
R McIntyre


BACS 

27 Oct Salary & Exps – Oct)  

154F
D Philpot


BACS 

27 Oct Salary - Oct)
      

154G
S Wightman


BACS 

27 Oct Wages – Oct)           1178.71

154H
Peter Bourner


BACS

27 Oct –Tree Surgery

450.00

154I
Darren Heaton

BACS 

27 Oct – Pond Track Reps   1314.00

154J
BMAC Garden Services
BACS

27 Oct Bins/Litter/Allots etc
375.00


Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

155
ECS Computers

108006
Email & Backup

161.76
156
CGM Ltd


108007
Play Equip Insp & Weedkiller
148.74

157
Anglian Water


108008
Village Hall Water

302.90

158
Bright’s


108009
V/ Hall Deep Clean 26/10
  67.54

159
K & M Lighting
 Services
108010
Street Lighting Maint – Nov
454.37

160
Pattrick & Thompson

108011
Bolt & Plate for Bin - Green
  15.38
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Bank balances as at 30.10.2020
Community Account
     
                               27,412.22
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             235,000.00
Total                                                                                              £262,412.22
With one Confidential matter to discuss, Mr Price thanked Mrs C and Borough Councillors Mrs Nockolds and Mr Middleton for attending and they left the meeting.
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10pm.
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th December 2020, Virtual meeting.
8th December 2020                                                               

     Chairman
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